

RESEARCH

State Policy Responses to COVID-19 in Nursing Homes

Courtney Van Houtven^{*,†}, Katherine Miller^{†,‡}, Rebecca Gorges[§], Hilary Campbell^{||}, Walter Dawson[¶], John McHugh^{**}, Brian McGarry^{††}, Ryan Gilmartin^{‡‡}, Nathan Boucher^{†,§§}, Brystana Kaufman^{*}, Latarsha Chisholm^{|||}, Susanny Beltran^{|||}, Shekinah Fashaw^{¶¶}, Xiaochuan Wang^{|||}, Olivia Reneau^{||}, Alice Chun^{***}, Josephine Jacobs^{†††}, Kathleen Abrahamson^{‡‡‡}, Kathleen Unroe^{§§§}, Christine Bishop^{|||||}, Gregory Arling^{‡‡‡}, Sheila Kelly^{¶¶¶}, Rachel M. Werner^{****}, R. Tamara Konetzka[§] and Edward C. Norton^{††††}

Context: COVID-19 has a high case fatality rate in high-risk populations and can cause severe morbidity and high healthcare resource use. Nursing home residents are a high-risk population; they live in congregate settings, often with shared rooms, and require hands-on care.

Objectives: To assess state responses to the coronavirus pandemic related to nursing homes in the first half of 2020.

Methods: An in-depth examination of 12 states' responses to the COVID-19 pandemic in nursing homes through June 2020, using publicly reported information such as government decrees, health department guidance, and news reports.

Findings: No state emerged as a model of care. All states faced difficulty with limited availability of testing and Personal Protective Equipment (PPE). State-level efforts to increase pay and benefits as a strategy to enable infected staff to quickly physically separate from residents were minimal, and other separation strategies depended on the ability to obtain test results rapidly and on state rules regarding accepting discharged COVID-19 patients into nursing homes. Visitor restrictions to reduce risk were ubiquitous, though based on a slim evidence-base.

Limitations: The information used was limited to that which was publicly available.

Implications: Overall, the results suggest that the states that handle the ongoing pandemic in nursing homes best will be those that find ways to make sure nursing homes have the resources to follow best practices for testing, PPE, separation, and staffing. Evidence is needed on visitor restrictions and transmission, as states and their citizens would benefit from finding safe ways to relax visitor restrictions.

Keywords: nursing homes; long term care; COVID-19; personal protective equipment; coronavirus

Introduction

The severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) caused the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic. As of July 31, 2020 when our team completed the state case reports for this project, COVID-19 had caused 154,093 deaths in the United States (U.S.), ('JHU

- * Duke University School of Medicine, US
- [†] Center of Innovation to Accelerate Discovery and Practice Transformation (ADAPT), Durham Veterans Affairs Health Care System, US
- ⁺ University of North Carolina School of Public Health, US
- [§] University of Chicago, US
- ∥ Duke University, US
- [¶] Oregon Health & Science University School of Medicine, US
- ** Columbia University, US
- ⁺⁺ Harvard Medical School, US
- ^{##} University of Rochester School of Medicine, US
- ⁵⁵ Duke University Sanford School of Public Policy, US
- University of Central Florida, US

COVID-19 Tracking Map,' 2020) and that number exceeded 400,000 by January 30, 2021, when this article was completed ('JHU COVID-19 Tracking Map,' 2020; The New York Times, 2020). A disproportionate number of cases, hospitalizations, and deaths in the United States occurred among Black, Latinx, and American Indian or Alaskan Native popu-

- M Brown University, US
- *** Duke University Margolis Center for Health Policy, US
- ⁺⁺⁺ U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, US
- *** Purdue University School of Nursing, US
- 555 Indiana University School of Medicine, US
- Brandeis University, Heller School for Social Policy and Management, US
- 111 Penn Medicine, US
- **** Leonard Davis Institute of Health Economics, University of Pennsylvania, US
- ⁺⁺⁺⁺ University of Michigan School of Public Health, US

Corresponding author: Hilary Campbell (hilary.campbell@duke.edu) lations compared to Whites. Death rates specifically were between 1.9 to 2.3 times higher for minority populations compared to white populations (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2021). This highly contagious, novel disease has a high case fatality rate in high-risk populations and can cause severe morbidity and high health care resource use (Centers for Disease Control, 2020). Contrary to other countries, in which social distancing, expansive testing, and contact tracing led to lower transmission rates, the U.S. imposed inconsistent and limited social isolation policies for 6-8 weeks and began to reopen before infection rates stabilized. Federal funding from the CARES Act bolstered a state-level response (U.S. Department of the Treasury, 2020), including for skilled nursing facilities, but best practices at a federal level have failed to emerge. Consequently, cases rose exponentially. From California to North Carolina, all states but Hawaii have been classified as experiencing uncontrolled spread as of January 25, 2021 (Panchadsaram et al., 2020). Additionally, deaths in long-term care facilities totaled approximately 6,000 in the week of December 20, 2020.

The more than 1.4 million people living in nursing homes in the U.S. are a medically fragile population living with comorbidities and advanced age (Harris-Kojetin et al., 2013), which places them at heightened risk of severe illness when contracting COVID-19. Risk of infection is increased due to the nature of the congregate setting in which they live, often with shared rooms, and frequent physical contact with nursing home staff for hands-on custodial and skilled care (Coe & Van Houtven, 2020). Their heightened risk profile makes ensuring this population has the highest standards of care, support and protection of utmost importance, especially when cognitive impairment might mean the residents cannot advocate for or protect themselves. Along with experiencing high rates of severe COVID-19 symptoms and hospitalization, residents of nursing homes and assisted living facilities accounted for an estimated 39% of all COVID-19 deaths in the U.S. as 2020 came to a close (The New York Times, 2020). The high-risk nature of nursing homes was highlighted early in the pandemic when the first major outbreak occurred in Kirkland, Washington's Life Care Center in early March 2020 (Healy & Kovaleski, 2020). Like many other health care providers, nursing homes were ill equipped to meet this public health emergency. Lack of preparedness stemmed from multiple causes: the nature of the virus itself, with asymptomatic spread making early detection impossible without widespread testing; a lack of federal leadership and coordination resulting in shortages of testing and personal protective equipment (PPE); inconsistent information and recommendations from state and federal health officials; and pre-existing challenges in facilities that were exacerbated by COVID-19, such as inadequate planning and infection control procedures, compounded by insufficient staffing at many nursing homes.

It is imperative to study the early pandemic experience of states to identify best practices for nursing homes to inform future research, emergency preparedness for future pandemics, and help policy makers coordinate best practices across the nation to meet the ongoing challenge as the pandemic continues. A recent study using 45 years of state-level policy domains such as tobacco, environment, tax and labor data indicated that the individual authority among states-in general-has resulted in a 'hyperpolarization of policies across states' with commensurate disparities in life expectancy (Montez et al., 2020). With COVID-19, we found disparities in responses that thus far do not neatly fit into easy categorization, although some states appeared to react too late and none had all the necessary resources to formulate effective responses. Similarly, as the pandemic has disproportionately afflicted Americans who are Black and/or Latinx, we explore racial difference within the context of state policies. The COVID-19 pandemic has highlighted the ill-preparedness of the nursing home sector due to past underfunding and underinvestment (Spanko, 2020). Although distribution of COVID-19 vaccines had begun by January 2021, the initial supply was limited. Therefore, states could make a big difference in nursing home outcomes in the next year beyond vaccination planning, and a coordinated effort to support best practices across the states should be supported, because state policies matter in protecting the full population and marginalized groups (Montez et al., 2020). Additionally, as we do not yet know how long immunity may last, particularly given the rise in variants, supporting best practices has potential implications for future distribution efforts if booster shots are required. Understanding the failures and successes of patient-centered care during the pandemic in nursing homes is essential to ensure that future pandemics/outbreaks do not have such severe consequences. The best practices and recommendations that we cover in this article regard testing, personal protective equipment (PPE), visitation, physical separation of COVID-19 positive residents from those without infections, and staffing (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2020c).

Approach

The current project is unfunded and was undertaken as a volunteer effort of long-term care researchers and practitioners, with a depth of experience in nursing, geriatrics, internal medicine, physical therapy, pharmacy, social work, health care administration, management, health services research, health policy, and health economics. We reviewed the experience and policies in 12 states through the end of June 2020. States were chosen through a combination of using an initial list provided by LeadingAge to our affiliated health policy center, and with volunteers available to participate from our research networks. We relied on governor directives, government and health department decrees, news reports, and state and national data, and we used these data to create a detailed timeline of state responses in four categories: testing, PPE, separation, and staffing. We then used these data, along with our expert opinion, to make policy recommendations. In this paper, we focus primarily on nursing homes because they are the most common type of facility, the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) regulates them, and data on them is more readily available. However, more broadly, there are 800,000 individuals in assisted living, independent living, memory care, and other such congregate care facilities, and some state and background data

combines nursing home and other long term care facility information (Harris-Kojetin et al., 2019). Each individual state report can be found at the journal website, and offer details of state responses beyond the four domains emphasized here (https://ltccovid.org/reports-on-theimpact-of-covid-19-on-long-term-care-in-12-states-of-theunited-states-of-america/). Below, we specifically present overall results and results regarding racial disparities and present the detailed data regarding the four categories of testing, PPE, physical separation, visitation, and staffing.

Results

Nursing homes are dangerous places during the COVID-19 pandemic: the percent of deaths occurring in nursing homes can be much higher compared to the non-nursing home population (The New York Times, 2020). For context, the case fatality rate of COVID-19 nationwide is 3%, yet among long-term care facilities with at least 50 cases as of July 30th 'the median case fatality rate in long-term care facilities is 16%' (The New York Times, 2020). Overall, the timing and severity of COVID-19 outbreaks varied nationally, with commensurate variation in concentration deaths in nursing homes within and across states. For example, approximately 21% of deaths in New York State were from nursing homes and assisted living facilities, compared to 81% of deaths in New Hampshire (The New York Times, 2020).

Case Study States

The 12 states in the study cover all regions of the country (see **Figure 1**). From west to east, we examined Washington, Oregon, California, Minnesota, Illinois, Michigan, Indiana, New York, Pennsylvania, North Carolina, Florida, and Massachusetts (**Figure 1**). The selected states experienced varied impacts of COVID-19 in nursing homes. **Figure 1** shows corresponding percentages of total deaths in each state attributed to residents and staff of long-term care facilities, including nursing homes and other residential care settings (The New York Times, 2020). Minnesota, Pennsylvania, and Massachusetts had the highest proportion of total state COVID-19 deaths occurring among nursing home residents and staff, and residents make up vast majority of this category: 60% to 65% of total COVID-19 deaths in these states occurred in nursing homes. California, Michigan, and New York had the lowest proportion of total COVID-19 deaths occurring in nursing homes, between 21–34% (U.S. Department of the Treasury, 2020). To place our states in context with the full country, the mean was 39% of all deaths among nursing home residents and staff, with similarly wide variation not specific to region: New Hampshire and Rhode Island had the highest rates overall at 81% and 73% respectively, whereas New York and Nevada had the lowest, 21% and 19% of deaths respectively (The New York Times, 2020).

Racial disparities in LTC mortality

Long-term care (LTC) facility cases and deaths by race have not been reported by the Centers for Disease Control & Prevention (CDC). To better understand the racial disparities in COVID-19 LTC mortality, we compared death rates at high minority facilities (the percent of minorities is 25% or more) versus at low minority facilities (>95% white residents). Minority is defined as residents who are not white. Within each state, we calculated death rates per 1000 beds in LTC facilities for these two groups of facilities. With the exception of Massachusetts, high minority facilities had substantially higher death rates. Figure 2 shows that on average across our study states and the nation, the death rate for predominantly white facilities was 33.69 per 1000 beds whereas it was 46.87 per 1000 beds in high minority facilities. Thus, the risk of dying in a facility with at least 25% minority residents is nearly 1.5 times higher as in predominantly white facilities (unadjusted for other factors).

Testing, PPE, separation, and staffing

State responses and specific issues regarding testing, person protective equipment (PPE), separation, and staffing varied greatly across the 12 cases, and we present state strategies and the general timeline these strategies were adopted for each of the risk mitigation categories.



Figure 1: Percent of total COVID-19 deaths. Twelve States in our case studies; shading indicates percent of total deaths occurring in long-term care facilities. Data Source: NYT data pulled on December 4, 2020.



Figure 2: COVID-19 Resident deaths by facility-level share of White residents.

Source: CMS COVID-19 Nursing Home Data Set. Released November 26, 2020. Nursing Home Compare Provider Info file Q1 2020. Deaths per 1000 beds = (Cumulative suspected+confirmed COVID-19 deaths among residents through week ending November 15)/number of certified beds *1000.

Testing

Early guidance focused on visitor restrictions and screening staff for symptoms because availability of accurate tests was limited nationally. Access to testing required preapproval in many states, and testing was triggered by a report of symptoms, exposure to another COVID-19 positive person, or an ongoing outbreak. Initially, there was no routine testing of asymptomatic staff or residents.

As soon as they had access to tests, states employed multiple strategies for testing, which included executive orders mandating testing at a certain frequency, paying for tests, improving the market for test labs, providing information and training, and using the National Guard to administer testing. Nursing homes generally relied on state recommendations for testing in February through April and then, when CMS guidance rapidly issued, nursing homes followed CMS guidance.

March

Multiple states mandated acceptance of patients discharged from hospitals without COVID-19 testing (**Table 1** highlights that 5 of the 12 states had such a policy in March), creating confusion and resistance from nursing homes who did not feel they could safely accommodate new patients with unknown virus status. States continued to compete with one another for testing supplies. Nursing homes faced ongoing competition from other industries for testing. In response, states used various strategies to obtain tests.

May

In May, CMS recommended weekly testing for staff and residents of long-term care facilities, including those who appear asymptomatic (Center for Clinical Standards and Quality/Quality, 2020). However, resources and guidance needed for implementing extensive and expensive testing recommendations were not provided. Professional associations and unions often provided practical strategies to facilities and staff (ACHA and National Center for Assisted Living, 2020b). Due to these challenges, a symptomdriven testing approach remained in place for weeks, as late as June 8 in Indiana, for example. Point of care testing devices were on the market but not yet widely available (ACHA and National Center for Assisted Living, 2020b).

June

Despite recommendations for weekly testing, outbreaks at nursing homes continued to grow into the summer of 2020, partially due to limited access to timely, accurate testing. Actual testing frequency and breadth in nursing homes prior to July was largely unknown.

The ability to act on test results was hampered by the delay in results. After a brief improvement in turnaround times in May, the delay began increasing again as demand increased. Lab processing time was still the primary barrier to testing, according to a national survey of nursing homes and assisted living facilities in June, with 87% of facilities reporting that obtaining test results back from labs took multiple days (ACHA and National Center for Assisted Living, 2020c).

In California, only 21% of nursing homes (256 sites) had submitted the results of baseline testing by June 17. Throughout June, a growing number of sites expanded capacity for routine testing; however, it was unclear who would pay for testing. An American Health Care Association (AHCA) directive issued on March 16th stated Florida Medicaid would cover all medically necessary services

)	4	ז						
	COVID R	RESPONSE P	OLICIES FOR STATI	ш		STATE COVID F	ESPONSE PC	OLICIES SP	ECIFIC TO NURS	NG HOMES		
	Mask man- date impl'd	Gather- ing bans	Date of first case	Non- essential businesses closed	Non- essential businesses re-opening	CARES* ACT funds to SNFS	Visitor restrict. in nursing homes	Visitor restrict. relaxed	State man- dates nursing homes accept patients with- out testing	Temp. loosening of nurse staffing cert.	Medicaid reimburs- ment rate increases	Special COVID Units
First state to implement policy	NУ	CA	WA	WA	NM	N/A	Ш	IN/MA	PA	WA	WA/IL	MA
California	June 18	March 11	Jan. 26	March 19	May 8	\$356.2 million	March 11	June 26	March 30	April 5	May 1	May 11*
Florida	N/A	March 24	March 1	March 20	May 18	\$217.6 million	March 15	June 14	N/A	March 27	May 11	*
Illinois	May 1	March 13	Jan. 24	March 21	May 30	\$288.8 million	March 9	June 18	N/A	April 21	March 19	N/A
Indiana	July 24	March 12	March 6	March 24	May 5	\$126.8 million	March 15	June 3	N/A	March 21	March 1	N/A
Massachu- setts	May 6	March 23	March 3	March 23	May 18	\$112.2 million	March 16	June 3	April 29	May 12	April 27	March 27(Weisman, Andersen and Murphy, 2020; The Common- wealth of Massachusetts Executive Office of Health and Human Ser- vices, March 27, 2020)
Michigan	July 14	March 13	March 10	March 16	June 1	\$113.8 million	March 14	June 30	June 15	March 29	March 30	April 20
Minnesota	July 25	March 27	March 6 ('Coronavirus In Minnesota: State Confirms 1st Pre- sumptive Case Of COVID-19,')	March 25	April 27 (Treisman, 2020)	\$78.4 million	March 31	June 16	N/A	May 11	March 25 (Health, 2020)	N/A
New York	April 17	March 22	March 1	March 22	June 13	\$394.1 million	March 13	July 10	March 25	April 4	N/A	N/A
North Caro- lina	June 24	May 8	March 3	March 30	May 8	\$117.8 million	March 23	June 26	N/A	March 10	March 30*	N/A
Oregon*	July 24	March 12	Feb. 28	March 23	May 15	\$32.9 million	Feb. 29	July 13	N/A	April 6	April 1	April 10
Pennsylvania	May 27	May 8	March 6	March 19	May 8	\$238.0 million	March 17	June 27	March 18	March 18	*	N/A
Washington*	June 26	March 23	Jan. 21	March 15	May 5	\$56.1 million	March 10	N/A	N/A	Feb. 29th	March 19	N/A
<i>Note</i> : ** Where facilities in r	as CARES v nitigating	was a nation. risk.	al law, we include th	he SNF disbur:	sements to shc	w the wide varia	ation in amou	ints that we	ent to skilled nurs	ing facilities; t	his could affe	ect the responses of nursing

required to facilitate testing and treatment of COVID-19 (ACHA and National Center for Assisted Living, 2020a). Minnesota's Department of Health supported testing by establishing contracts with health systems to deploy a swabbing team and paying for tests not covered by insurance. The state has correspondingly high self-reports of access to testing for facilities. By mid-June 99% of MN and NY facilities reported having access to resident testing in the facility. In CA, some counties entered into private partnerships to receive tests, while others relied on federal emergency management funds. North Carolina DHHS announced it would partner with CVS Health-Omnicare to make facility-wide testing available to residents and staff in all North Carolina skilled nursing facilities and DHHS would cover costs not reimbursed by insurers. Indiana State Department of Health launched a statewide all-staff testing initiative on June 10, to provide a point-in-time view of asymptomatic positive staff and established a centralized contact tracing system for COVID-19 case investigation. Similarly, in Michigan, an inter-agency team incorporating local and state officials was created to provide technical assistance, education and training for nursing home staff. (Michigan Department of Health & Human Services, 2020) Multiple states received support from the National Guard with varying success (Massachusetts, Michigan, and Florida). For example, in Massachusetts many of the tests from assisted living facilities were improperly collected. Despite much progress, many of the plans were underresourced. Specifically, Minnesota established a comprehensive approach to stem outbreaks, publicizing a Battle Plan, a resources web site, and a Toolkit for long-term care facilities (including nursing homes), but this plan was still hampered by low resources.

July

For the week ending July 5, between 96% (FL) and 100% (MA and MI) of facilities among the case study states reported that residents could be tested while remaining at the facility (e.g., without going elsewhere). Additionally, it was common for states to use multiple types of labs to analyze the tests: 46% used state health department labs, whereas 90% used private labs (hospital, corporation, academic institution) and 9% used 'Other'. Forty-one percent used two or three types of locations (AHCA and National Center for Assisted Living, 2020c). By July, the coordination and communication between nursing homes and state and local health departments had improved. Per CDC guidelines, many states experiencing nursing home outbreaks were implementing baseline testing of all residents (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2020e). Oregon's plan to test all nursing home and other residential care residents and staff prioritized the six counties with the highest rates of infection as well as memory care communities. Similarly, New York differentiated testing strategies based on the reopening phase of a particular area.

To enable nursing homes to have an adequate supply of tests, the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services announced that it would distribute one round of point-ofcare testing supplies for COVID-19 to all nursing homes in the country (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020). High-risk facilities were prioritized, in response to the current racial and ethnic disparities in COVID-19 related mortality. Testing 3 million LTC staff and residents as extensively as recommended required a substantial investment, with estimates around four to five million tests per month nationally (Thomas, 2020).

PPE

Distribution and Quality of PPE

Hospitals were prioritized for emergency PPE assistance in the early months of the pandemic (Brown and Berger, 2020). In early May, Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) announced that a two-week supply of PPE would be shipped to all nursing facilities nationwide. However, into June, some facilities noted that PPE supplied with these shipments contained faulty or outdated PPE that could not be used safely or that shipments had yet to be received (Jacobs, 2020; Rau, 2020). This supporting role has been questioned by many stakeholders, including the NY and IL governors, who argue that it leaves health care facilities and localities competing with each other for scarce PPE, requiring substantial and redundant investment in procurement and driving up prices unnecessarily (Gross, 2020).

As a result of inadequate PPE supplies, several of the 12 states referenced media reports of health care workers at nursing facilities, who reported inadequate PPE and reuse of supplies or use of substandard supplies, such as makeshift gowns and cloth face coverings. CMS has issued guidance on how PPE should be conserved in the case of shortages, with guidance on extended use and reuse of PPE as necessary to slow burn rates during operations at 'contingency capacity' (expected future shortages due to supply uncertainty) and 'crisis capacity' (current shortages – supply is not able to meet current utilization rates) (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2020b). States have also sought innovative solutions to the shortages.

Tracking PPE Shortages

In May, CMS began mandatory reporting of PPE shortages as part of the CDC National Healthcare Safety Network COVID-19 Module for Long-term Care Facilities. Facilities are required to report, at least once per week, whether they have any current supply and one-week supply of the following PPE items: N95 masks, surgical masks, eye protection, gowns, gloves, and alcohol-based hand sanitizer (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2020a). The module instructions specifically note that supply should be determined based on normal operating capacity and procedures; if contingency or crisis strategies are expected to be used, then they are to report that the item is in short supply.

Among facilities in all 50 states, shortages vary by PPE type, with N95 masks being in shortest supply (11% report a shortage) and only 4% and 3% reporting shortages of gloves and hand sanitizer, respectively. The share of facilities reporting less than a one-week supply of one or more PPE item (**Figure 3**) has declined over the CMS reporting period, with 28% of facilities nationally



Figure 3: Nursing facilities reporting less than one-week supply of PPE.

Source: COVID-19 Nursing Home Dataset. Released November 26, 2020. Includes all facilities reporting with data that meets CMS quality standards the week of November 15.

reporting a shortage the week ending May 25 and only 13% experiencing a shortage by November 15 (authors' calculations from CMS COVID-19 Nursing Home Dataset). While the overall national trend has been the alleviation of shortages since late May, of the 12 states profiled, five (MA, MI, NY, NC, OR) experienced week-to-week increases in the share of facilities reporting shortages. Finally, some states mandated masks among staff earlier than others, which may have helped reduce spread.

State Actions to Address PPE Shortages

Examples of state actions varied across public/private partnerships to information systems, training in proper use of PPE, and using emergency stockpiles to meet needs. Specifically, California and Pennsylvania partnered with Battelle Memorial Institute to decontaminate N95 respirators using decontamination systems authorized by the FDA for emergency use (Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, 2020; California Department of Public Health, 2020). In addition, in California, individual facilities with shortages can seek PPE through the County Medical and Health Operational Area Coordination system. Indiana and Pennsylvania began including LTC facilities in their state PPE supply databases in order to detect shortages and respond more quickly to requests for supplies (Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, 2020; Ralph, 2020). Similarly, Massachusetts created a COVID dashboard that expanded the number of metrics shared to include nursing homes in early April, after COVID had entered 102 of the state's 380 nursing homes. This accelerated how nursing homes obtained information on hospital capacity utilization and PPE distribution, for example. Hospitals and nursing homes in Indiana report daily PPE supply levels and local health departments deliver PPE when shortages are detected in the system. This example is unique in that it coordinates cross-sectors, when usually health care systems and long-term care systems face interoperability problems in coordinating. Tracking across sectors also provides a means of putting both sectors on par with each other to meet each of their pressing needs for PPE. New York modified the state annual survey framework to emphasize staff training and use of PPE to ensure that PPE is used properly (LeadingAge New York, 2020). Finally, the Oregon National Guard distributed PPE from the state's emergency stockpile to nursing facilities in late April (State of Oregon, 2020).

Visitation

Visitation restrictions adopted early

Of the 12 states profiled, the earliest to enact visitation restrictions was Illinois, initiating the policy on March 9, prior to the March 13 CDC guidance (**Table 1**). Ten of the 12 states quickly followed the CDC guidance, implementing the policy by March 17. North Carolina was the last to adopt a visitation restriction policy, waiting until March 23. As states re-opened, the indoor visitation restrictions usually remained in place. However, some states, such as Minnesota, began to allow 'open window' visits, with protective masks, and then outdoor visits.

One of the consequences of restricting visitation are the harmful effects of social isolation in the nursing home population (Simard and Volicer, 2020). To address this, many facilities adopted telephonic and video visits with family members during the pandemic. Florida, for instance, adopted Project VITAL (Virtual Inclusive Technology for All) to combat social isolation (State of Florida Department of Elder Affairs, 2020). The state allocated up to \$3,000 per facility from the Nursing Home Civil Money Penalty funds to purchase devices used to support social distancing and keep residents connected to their loved ones. Many other states recommended using technology for visits, but with staffing shortages also varying, it is unclear how widespread virtual visits were for residents, especially among residents who may have needed help to connect with family.

Physical Separation

Early CDC guidance suggested various separation policies, including visitation restrictions, resident cohorting (cohorting can include multiple strategies intended to keep negative patients together and positive patients together in a set group and not have crossover between groups), and halting or limiting communal dining and activities (Center for Clinical Standards and Quality/Quality, March 4, 2020). However, states varied in their implementation of the CDC guidance.

Communal dining and activities halted

In accordance with the CDC guidance, nursing homes also halted group activities and communal dining in an attempt to restrict resident movement throughout a facility. Illinois recommended limiting residents' movements and dining as early as March 9 and followed up with more detailed guidance later in the month. Pennsylvania stratified residents into three categories to limit communal dining; residents capable of feeding themselves, high-risk choking and/or aspiration residents, and residents who need assistance. Those capable of feeding themselves or at-risk of aspiration/coughing were provided meals in their rooms, with assistance if necessary. Those needing assistance, but not high-risk choking or aspiration were recommended to eat in a common area, but with six feet of separation and staggered mealtimes.

Resident cohorting interpreted and implemented differently

While restricting visitation and ceasing communal activities were fairly uniform across states, resident cohorting had more varied implementation. Some states identified COVID-only facilities and attempted to steer patients to those facilities to safeguard residents that did not have a positive diagnosis (**Table 1**); other states adopted unique waivers during the pandemic to maintain isolation; and some states provided guidance only to allow for patient cohorting within facilities, for example, in dedicated units or wings.

Michigan developed a regional hub system in which 21 nursing facilities were identified to aggregate COVID-19 patients. However, evidence revealed that as of June 26, only 10% of cases were actually in the regional hubs. Massachusetts allocated \$30 million for nursing homes to volunteer to take on COVID-19 positive residents. This was met by resistance from families that did not want loved ones moved. In addition, at the time of implementation, the virus had already infected residents in non-COVID facilities. As of May 1, there were only six COVID-only facilities in Massachusetts, but 80 nursing homes with dedicated units/wings. Florida identified seven facilities as COVIDonly isolation centers, for a total of 524 beds across the state. Florida also recommended that facilities convert patient rooms into temporary airborne infection isolation (TAII) rooms to help with resident separation prior to transfer to an isolation center. California identified some skilled nursing facilities that would become COVID-only facilities. San Luis Obispo County in California also opened an alternate care site in a recreation center. Indiana issued a blanket waiver allowing facilities to care for residents in unlicensed rooms to meet isolation requirements.

Identifying COVID-only facilities was met with mixed reviews. Transfers are stressful to individuals in poor health, and family members do not want their loved ones far away. The process of identifying and transferring patients was often challenging, as evidenced in

Massachusetts, where residents and families objected to the short notice and lack of choice surrounding transfers. There were additional concerns that facilities willing to be COVID-only could have been of lower quality, and generally choice for where to go upon discharge becomes limited for persons recovering from COVID-19 after a hospitalization. Some states, however, such as California, approved only designated skilled nursing facilities with previously high standards of patient care and expertise in infection control. The data thus far do not allow us to discern whether those willing to be COVID-19 only facilities varied on quality. Nevertheless, as more evidence pointed to community spread as the common denominator for a facility's infection risk, it was unclear if the dedicated facility strategy was optimal (Grabowski, Konetzka & Mor, June 25, 2020). Of course, even where there are clear state directives, their successful implementation is dependent on how well-resourced or coordinated the individual counties are. In California, for example, COVID-only facility designation went well, with facilities with strong track record being designated as COVID-only facilities, but in other counties, such as Los Angeles County, there are examples of facilities with very poor track records being designated as COVID-only facilities and then having large outbreaks. Finally, New York State received significant attention by initially mandating that facilities take COVID-19 patients being discharged from the hospital in order to alleviate hospital overcrowding. The policy was criticized (and soon rescinded) because not all nursing homes were set up to receive COVID-19 patients safely. Had nursing homes been assured of the resources needed to separate COVID-19 patients from others and if staff had full PPE and regular tests available, the policy may have been received differently. This example points to the importance of having the ability to test, separate, and protect residents and staff as the cornerstones of any strategy.

Staffing

Implementing key separation strategies challenged by staffing issues

Starting on March 4, the CDC guidance included basic steps to take in the event staff are symptomatic, such as sending them home to quarantine (Center for Clinical Standards and Quality/Quality, March 4, 2020). On March 13, the CDC revised its guidance to include recommendations to screen staff at the beginning of each shift, which would help separate any staff with positive symptoms from residents (Center for Clinical Standards and Quality/Quality, March 13, 2020). However, given the extent of asymptomatic spread, screening was not adequate. In addition to resident separation, nursing homes were also advised to allocate dedicated staff to COVID-19 positive patients, and the CDC guidance even suggests those staff 'have a restroom, break room, and work area that are separate from staff working in other areas of the facility' (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2020d).

Approximately 19% of facilities nationwide reported shortages of nursing staff, and about 21% of facilities reported shortages of aides. Minnesota reported that nearly 46% of facilities experienced nursing shortages, and about 50% experiencing aide shortages. California reported the lowest percentage shortages at approximately 1% of facilities (**Figure 4**). California also made an effort to address financial burden faced by overworked facility workers, with establishment of the Skilled Nursing Facility Hero Awards (April 14, 2020), a one-time \$500 stipend for licensed vocational nurses (LVNs) and CNAs working in a SNF. The stipends, which were to be provided to the first 50,000 qualified applicants, were funded through a \$25 million financial donation from Facebook (Brown, 2020).

Even in the presence of staff shortages and staff strain, several states increased staff training to focus on infection control. For example, North Carolina provided a toolkit to support long-term care facilities in preparing for/responding to COVID-19 outbreaks in their facility -- infection control assessment, infection staffing worksheet, infection prevention educational resources/other tools. Yet, starting with Washington state, nearly all 12 of the states in our study took advantage of CMS waivers that temporary nurse aides only had to complete eight hours of training to work in a facility to meet staff shortages (**Table 1**). This was viewed as important to meet staff shortages, but it has been criticized as a means of potentially reducing quality of care provided, given minimal training requirements to begin with. This reduced training could be exacerbated in the states such as California that suspended minimum staffing hours per patient through an executive order, in part to reduce regulatory reporting requirements of facilities.

Several states and some individual facilities adopted other unique strategies to mitigate the risk of staff transmission and address staffing shortages. New York developed an on-line volunteer health worker portal with access to more than 95,000 health workers. The state also provided free access to the full suite of tools available on the Indeed.com recruiting site to nearly twothirds of statewide nursing homes. Some nursing homes in Massachusetts that had no cases (as of June 2) were able to convince workers to commit to one facility until the crisis abated. Another facility stopped admitting new patients and offered a \$5 per hour pay raise for all staff. Pennsylvania recommended nursing homes 'bundle' tasks through cross training (e.g., conduct clinical care and deliver a meal), so residents would interact with fewer staff. Finally, a partnership between a university system (UNC) and the state Area Health Education Councils (AHEC) created a Workforce Surge Playbook to ensure volunteer health care providers could be identified and be ready to serve in nursing homes in the state (North Carolina Area Health Education Centers Program, 2020).

Nursing home staffing challenges, community spread, and asymptomatic transmission coupled with inadequate testing capabilities and lack of PPE certainly exacerbated the crisis in the long-term care environment. On July 14, HHS issued a press release announcing the shipment of point-of-care testing to high priority nursing homes (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020). At that point, more than 35,000 nursing home residents had already died as a result of COVID-19.

Discussion

Case Study States

State responses in term of strategies for testing, PPE, separation and staffing were greatly varied. Substantial variation in nursing home COVID-19 cases and deaths was observed across the case study states. Spread of COVID-19



Figure 4: Staffing Shortages across States.

Source: COVID-19 Nursing Home Dataset. Released November 26, 2020. Includes all facilities reporting with data that meets CMS quality standards the week of November 15.

in the community explains some of this variation, while nursing home quality plays little to no role (Abrams et al., 2020; White et al.; Chatterjee et al., 2020; Gorges & Konetzka). The effect of the variation in states responses on LTC cases and deaths is a gap in the evidence. Research evaluating the effects of state policies on resident and staff outcomes is critical for improving best practices and reducing the burden of COVID-19 in LTC nationally.

Finally, each state varied in their responses to the pandemic, which may also have impacted infection rates and responses in nursing homes. **Table 1** highlights each state's COVID-19 policies, including dates of adoption of key policies such as closing of non-essential businesses and including those specific to nursing homes, such as visitor restriction policies. We refer to this table throughout the remainder of the article to highlight state variation in timing and adoption across key policy decisions.

Racial Disparities

One of the most troubling and devastating aspects of the COVID-19 pandemic has been the substantially higher cases and deaths in Black and Latinx populations compared to Whites reported across all age categories (Ford, Reber and Reeves, 2020; Li et al., 2020). The same has been observed in Native American and Alaska Native populations, but reporting has been incomplete for these groups. Specifically, a recent Brookings Institution report found that 'In every age category, Black people are dying from COVID-19 at roughly the same rate as white people more than a decade older' (Ford, Reber & Reeves, 2020). This disparity has proven true in the general population, and the reasons are multifactorial (Egede & Walker, 2020), including limited access to social services and societal and cultural barriers for equal health care (Alcendor, 2020) and many other factors including underlying risks of poor health outcomes due to systemic racism (Egede & Walker, 2020).

Policy Recommendations

We focus our recommendations on what state decision makers can do to meet the continued demands of the COVID-19 outbreak specifically in LTC facilities and improve preparedness for future pandemics, drawing on strategies that emerged from our case studies of 12 states. Our recommendations are based on the results presented here and our expert consensus as long-term care researchers. The full continuum of long-term services and supports is vitally important (including the full spectrum of residential care and home and community-based services), but with most cases and deaths so far documented in nursing facilities, we limit our discussion to them. There are other excellent sources for what the U.S. overall can do with national reforms and what nations can do, such as in the recently published World Health Organization Policy Brief, articles on the LTCcovid.org website, and new publications among individual scholars (Dawson et al., 2021) December 3; Hirdes et al., 2020; International Long-Term Care Policy Network, 2020; Konetzka, May 21, 2020; Ouslander & Grabowski; Van Houtven, Boucher & Dawson, April 24, 2020; Werner & Van Houtven, 2020; World Health Organization, 2020).

Testing Recommendations

In the 12 case studies, all states implemented LTC testing strategies and governance in a short amount of time with very little information or federal guidance. We observed multiple examples of states that developed innovative solutions to testing challenges. For example, a couple states used public-private partnerships to obtain tests (some counties in California) or cover testing not reimbursed by insurance (North Carolina Department of Health and Human Services partnered with CVS Health Omnicare). Additionally, some states were able to allocate state funds to support surveillance testing in nursing homes prior to federal distribution of supplies. However, no state succeeded in addressing all of the necessary components for an effective testing strategy to contain and reduce the transmission of COVID-19 in LTC facilities

The spikes in cases and positivity across the country in January 2021 raised continuing concerns about sustaining testing capacity. Even with more vaccine availability, testing will remain an important mitigation strategy in 2021. As of January 2021, testing capacity has been severely limited in terms of both test availability and infrastructure for implementation in LTC settings. In the case study states, testing was reserved for symptomatic or exposed residents and staff until later in the pandemic when testing capacity increased. We now know that screening for symptoms is not effective way to target testing because, asymptomatic and pre-symptomatic transmission is common (up to 60% of cases) (Huff & Singh, 2020). As a result, relying on screening is problematic, and the CDCs guidance now recommends antigen tests for routine surveillance and screening among asymptomatic populations (Prevention, Updated Dec. 5, 2020). In September 2020, experts estimated a basic screening strategy would require approximately 200 million tests each month for schools and residents and staff at nursing homes for them to open safely (Silcox et al., 2020). Though testing capacity has been rising, the need for testing grows with the spread in the population (Silcox et al., 2020).

Throughout the pandemic, delays in testing results continued to hamper mitigation efforts in LTC facilities. As recently as September 2020, over one-third of nursing facilities reporting waiting three days or longer for lab-based results (McGarry et al., 2020). Ensuring faster turnaround times for results is vital to any testing strategy intended to control an outbreak (Silcox et al., 2020; McGarry et al., 2020). States can reduce delays in test results by supporting the expansion of lab testing capacity (e.g., through payment policies) and by prioritizing tests of nursing home residents and staff. Another way to extend limited resources for testing is to test a large number of individual samples at the same time, known as pool testing. If the pooled sample tests positive, then the samples can be tested individually to identify positive cases (Denny et al., 2020; Augenblick et al., 2020). Universities have successfully sampled sewers connected to specific buildings as a disease surveillance method to identify populations for further testing.

Delays in results can be prevented through increased use of point of care testing on-site at nursing homes; however, as community spread increases, tests with low specificity should be avoided. HHS is distributing rapid, point-of-care tests to LTC facilities support screening of nursing home and assisted living staff to meet CMS requirements (Abbott BinaxNOW[™] COVID-19 Ag Card Point of Care SARS-CoV-2 Diagnostic Test, 2020). Distribution is based on the degree of community spread within the county where the home is located. For example, facilities in areas with greater than 10% positivity will be allocated testing supplies to support testing of all staff two times per week. Facilities in areas with 5–10% positivity will be allocated testing supplies to support testing of all staff one time per week (this follows current CMS guidance on community-spread and recommended testing frequency) (Director Center for Clinical Standards and Quality/Survey & Certification Group, August 26, 2020). Frequency of testing and turnaround time matter ultimately much more than the exact test characteristics and are two important domains on which states should focus decision making and planning. On December 10 the CDC recommended prioritizing POC antigen tests, with guidance tailored to symptomatic residents and staff (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Updated December 10, 2020).

Novel testing processes are needed to reduce burden on LTC facilities with limited resources. Despite increasing supply of testing supplies, facilities vary in their capacity to administer and analyze POC tests onsite. For example, facilities that have infrequent visits from medical directors or that are under-staffed may lack expertise or infrastructure to reliably implement POC testing. In late fall the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS) began pilot testing portable, cartridge-based Covid-19 molecular test kits that provide rapid results, and these could be potentially powerful when staffing is a challenge.

Federal distribution of tests prioritizes facilities at high risk due to community spread, but testing and surveillance is needed in low-risk facilities as well. State governments support advance purchase contracts and centralized procurement processes to assure needed testing capacity is available for priority populations for the remainder of the pandemic (Silcox et al., 2020). Different COVID-19 tests range in accuracy rates, time to diagnosis, and cost. Finding the balance between accuracy, delays in processing, and expense can pose challenges for nursing home staff, nurses, and administrators. States can help by identifying and securing supply chains in order to increase the supply of testing and lower the price. Specifically, states can pay for tests (at the individual level) with Medicaid and can directly subsidize testing of staff. Private-public partnerships, such as private insurers and health systems partnering with departments of health, can increase the supply of tests.

Even as vaccine is distributed widely in LTC facilities in the first half of 2021, testing will remain a critical strategy in light of less vaccine efficacy against some variants, vaccine contra-indications among small proportions of residents/staff, and vaccine hesitance among staff.

PPE Recommendations

Even with expanded testing, staff and visitors must still consider the risk of potential infections due to vaccination rates, limitations in tests, and frequency of testing. Thus, the second vital strategy in managing the COVID-19 outbreak in LTC facilities is PPE. The most used types of PPE by nursing facilities consist of eye protection (face shields or goggles), face masks, N95 respirators, gowns, gloves, and hand sanitizer. As illustrated in **Figure 3**, states PPE shortages varied, with facilities in North Carolina reporting shortages in N95 masks at nearly 1.5 times the rate of the national average, and facilities in Oregon reporting only half as often.

Nursing homes experienced a surge in their PPE needs as they struggled to implement recommended infection control practices for the coronavirus pandemic. PPE is typically sourced by nursing homes themselves, but as states declared public health emergencies, local, state, and federal governments have played important roles in helping obtain adequate supplies. During the pandemic, across states, when facilities detect PPE shortages, they first contact the local department of public health to request assistance. If the local department cannot fulfill the request, then the state is contacted, and the state can use its access to federal resources to help obtain PPE. However, the federal government has been slow to address PPE shortages in nursing homes, largely taking on no more than a supporting role.

Federal and state governments need to commit to provision of PPE for the LTC sector on par with the hospital sector. The proportion of CARES Act funds (4.3%) that went to nursing homes by mid-July is tiny relative to the burden of disease and death rates in nursing homes (ACHA and National Center for Assisted Living, 2020). Staff in nursing homes must provide hours of hands-on care to COVID-positive patients and need to be protected, just like hospital workers. At the same time, nursing homes are highly reliant on low Medicaid reimbursement rates, with two-thirds of residents in a typical facility on Medicaid (Rau, 2017). Some large nursing home chains may be able to compete with hospitals to secure enough PPE, but smaller and independent homes cannot; therefore, external help is necessary. For example, in New York, the frantic push to procure supplies to address the rapid rise in cases highlighted the limited resources in nursing homes. There also have been reports of astronomical increases (~1000%) in costs of PPE to meet CDC requirements (Berklan, 2020). As hospitals with sophisticated supply chains and procurement departments, board members with extensive networks, or access to other network facilities were able to adopt novel and unique strategies to build PPE inventory, nursing homes were often left off the priority list (Berklan, 2020).

Nearly all states in the case studies reported inadequate supply of all types of PPE, and many typically had enough for only one week into the future. Having individual facilities or chains negotiate for PPE is not efficient, equitable, or socially desirable for preventing spread of COVID-19 and associated deaths, given that those facilities with less market power and resources will not be able to negotiate well individually. In the absence of federal coordination, a state-level strategy is needed that is cohesive and does not force facilities to compete against each other. As with testing, states should consider seeking private-public partnerships for obtaining PPE. Similar to regulations of minimal capital reserves for banks, regulating the level of a state stockpile may be necessary to meet ongoing surges of the virus in the winter and beyond. These state policies would improve both the supply of PPE and the price paid by facilities for the supplies.

In addition to being able to obtain PPE at a reasonable price, facilities needed guidance on proper use. If not in operation, states need to establish new executive orders for guidelines on PPE and oversight, but such guidelines must be coupled with resources to be effective. With resources secured to implement best practices learned in the spring and summer by some states, clear guidance on PPE is needed at a Department of Health or State Executive level. For example, Illinois is a model state for publicizing best practices, but facilities were hindered by lack of resources to fully adhere to best practice guidelines. States should prioritize resources such that oversight focuses first on areas with greatest community spread and then to all facilities. Unscheduled inspections, which were temporarily halted in the spring but have resumed, will ensure PPE is being used and will entail consequences if not used, in order to incentivize best practices. Inspections should include a review of all the hazards plans required by CMS, as well as practice schedules for such plans.

States with Medicaid managed care contracts should evaluate the role of insurers in ensuring safety of plan members and potentially revisit contracts to ensure that the funds are used appropriately during the pandemic. For example, because the initial five months of the pandemic drastically reduced non-COVID-19 related utilization, managed care companies may have profited more than usual from their capitated payment rates, although this is less likely to be true for insurers participating in LTSS carve-outs. At the same time, providers have faced increased costs due to pandemic-related expenses such as PPE. Where windfall profits exist, states could consider requiring higher reimbursement to providers from managed care companies to facilitate adequate safety measures.

Separation Recommendations

Separation is the third essential strategy to mitigate spread of COVID-19. Separation can include strategies to allow more space between residents, assign staff to either positive or negative residents to prevent cross-contamination, changes in staff to prevent bringing infection to residents (e.g., policies that staff can only work in one nursing home), and strategies that restrict outside visitors (family caregivers, delivery workers) to prevent resident infection from outside sources.

To inform visitor policies specifically, states desperately need to make decisions based on evidence, which so far is weak. During the summer all nursing homes barred visitors except for when death was imminent, and even then many family members said goodbye through video

or phone. There has been growing evidence of the distress and deconditioning caused by no visitor policies among residents. A few states surpassed visitor restrictions by deeming a new role for family and friends akin to a staff role as 'compassionate caregiver' (e.g., not just end of life care but for residents needing encouragement or help to thrive), and these caregivers had to have negative tests within seven days (Hardison, 2020; South Carolina Department of Health and Environmental Control, 2020). Yet, overall, visitors were rare in the first five months of the pandemic. In September 2020 CMS allowed visitation to reopen and by July, 26 states reopened nursing homes to visitors (Graham, 2020). That number grew to almost 48 states by end of November 2020, yet with variation in rules within states by facility with much ensuing confusion for families and administrators (Soergel, 2020). CMS provides specific guidance on visitor policies based on county positivity rates. Specifically, outdoor visitations are the preferred mode; however, indoor visitations may resume if there have been no new onsets of COVID-19 cases in the last 14 days and if the facility is not conducting outbreak testing. During high county positivity rates (>10%), CMS recommends only compassionate care visits be allowed. While a recent review found little support that visitors introduced COVID-19 into facilities, this is most likely due to most countries not allowing visitors during the first wave of the pandemic; the studies reviewed were not able to examine the effect of specific strategies to mitigate the spread of COVID-19 (Salcher-Konrad et al., 2020). Thus, rigorous studies on transmission between visitors and residents and visitors and workers (and considerations of indoor versus outdoor modes) are necessary to allow states to make informed choices about visitor policies.

In addition to building the evidence base, visitor policy decisions need to be informed by the preferences of relevant stakeholders: residents and nursing home direct care workers. Notably, there has not been a concerted effort to determine the risk preferences of residents and families. and this failure should be corrected by including resident and family perspectives on task forces to discern what approaches they prefer. Gathering these preferences is the respectful thing to do for members of these communities, as they are impacted by isolation, lack of exercise, and the absence of loved ones. Workers also need to have a voice. Advocates and many professional organizations are urging opening of facilities to visitors to all states. If a facility cannot resume visits safely with multiple family members, nursing homes could consider one primary family caregiver as a part of the health care team, and therefore they could be excluded from visitation restrictions. Caregivers would need to be screened, use appropriate PPE, and hand hygiene, and there needs to be oversight from staff, meaning staffing needs to be sufficient to support resumption of visits (Stall, 2020). Along with safe visits, community activities and communal dining could resume, as it is a benefit all residents, including those who will not have visitors. Safely masking among residents and resuming activities will also help reduce isolation among residents. In addition, creating pods of residents similar to the idea of pods of school children, could be a fruitful strategy for activities and dining.

States also need to establish comprehensive plans to manage acceptance of discharged hospital patients into or returning to facilities and encourage flexible cohorting arrangements. Given initial discharge rules in some states regarding whether or not to take patients who are known positive (NY), or of unknown status (PA), facilities may need to presume patients are positive, engage in precautions until status is known, and bolster their ability to cohort new and existing residents. This could also help achieve rapid separation of residents as more and more positive asymptomatic residents are identified through routine testing. New York's policy of accepting positive patients from hospitals created substantial pushback, and was subsequently waived, at which time New York established a new requirement for hospital patients to test negative for the coronavirus before they could be discharged to nursing homes. Based on the New York experience, Michigan rescinded a similar policy, and with the backlash among families in Florida at the prospect of involuntary transfers to facilities farther away, it appears that the states that focused on more flexible cohorting arrangements were on the right track. These solutions ranged from cohorting within the same facility (NC), in a COVID-19-only wing in a local recreation center (CA), or through permission to use unlicensed rooms (IN). Moving forward, flexible cohorting policies will be needed given that more than 80% of NHs have had at least one case as of October 25. 2020 (authors calculations from CMS COVID-19 Nursing Home Dataset) ('COVID-19 Nursing Home Dataset,' June 25, 2020). COVID-negative facilities will be unlikely to avoid ever having a case.

Staffing Recommendations

The process of separating, staff from residents, and residents from other residents, is challenging in a high-contact environment like a nursing home where staff often have few benefits, such as sick leave, and in which staffing may often be inadequate to meet need (Rau, July 13, 2018). Further, nursing home staff may work in multiple facilities and hold multiple jobs including employment in other industries outside of long-term care, where they may or may not be following infection control protocols (Van Houtven, DePasquale & Coe, 2020). As a result, the presence of the virus in the surrounding community and the communities where the nursing home staff reside has a high correlation with facility risk (Harrington et al., 2020). Nurse staffing hours also appear to matter, but it is secondary to community spread (Gorges & Konetzka). Specifically, although higher nurse aide and total nursing hours are associated with modestly lower cases and deaths in facilities with at least one case, the per capita cases in the county remains the single strongest predictor of cases and outbreaks in nursing homes (Gorges & Konetzka). Additionally, pandemic-related staffing shortages (Figure 4) and the increased staffing burden from separation policies may have led to staff feeling pressured to report to work with mild to no symptoms, consistent with prior research (Van Houtven, DePasquale & Coe, 2020).

States need to use innovative means of providing hazard pay for staff to minimize spread of COVID-19 and to ensure adequate staffing. Just as some states have increased Medicaid rates to account for increased cost of COVID-19 (e.g., 10 of the 12 states in our case reports, see
 Table 1), other payers such as CMS, managed care plans,
and health systems could specifically address gaps in pay for LTC direct care workers. Additional strategies are needed because it is not clear that Medicaid rate increases translated into higher worker pay. For example, Illinois is notably the only union-strong state in our analysis in which unions represent the LTC workforce, and the only state where we see evidence of workers experiencing pay or benefit increases. It is unconscionable that direct care workers in nursing facilities make low-hourly wages; the mean hourly wage for nursing assistances in nursing facilities is \$13 (U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2017) and yet may not be eligible for the Family Medical Leave Act due to the 'health care provider' exclusion (Leading Age, 2020). Such policies encourage, if not force, sick workers to bring COVID-19 into facilities. For states to have a role in the solution, they will need to consider innovative schemes to fund LTC and other essential worker pay and benefits, such as dedicating lottery funds or increases in excise taxes.

While some states are increasing payments for direct care workers in nursing homes through Medicaid waivers or State Plan Amendments (Musumeci, Dolan & Guth, 2020), these pay increases must be considered within the wider context of historical disinvestment and chronic underfunding of U.S. nursing homes (Grabowski, June 11, 2020); percentage increases in payments may therefore not have the intended impact on wages. More states should consider using and/or extending their Medicaid emergency authorization to directly fund worker pay increases. The federal government could also play a role. CMS could use its administrative authority to help increase wages in facilities that receive Medicare payments by tying payments to direct care wages. This approach could potentially cover over 97% of all nursing homes in the United States that are Medicare certified (Harris-Kojetin et al., 2019). As Medicare reimbursement rates vary by geographic region, CMS could directly link reimbursements to living wages across geographies (Harris-Kojetin et al., 2019). Additionally, CMS could increase payments to licensed or registered nurses or therapy positions to put upward pressure on other parts of the LTC workforce sector, which could create additional upward pressure for lower wage nursing home workers too (Spanko, 2020; Van Houtven & Dawson, 2020). CMS appears to be moving in the opposite direction, however. A recent CMS Final Rule cuts SNF therapy reimbursement rates by 9% for 2021, so one has to question the ramifications of reducing reimbursement in extremely hazardous work conditions when rehabilitation needs among persons recovering from Covid-19 are also very high. In general, CMS could wield its influence as a – if not the – major player in the U.S. health system by linking reimbursement rates to living wages by geographic region. Additionally, state and federal guidance statements have yet to make considerations regarding immunity for residents and staff, with the sole focus being on timing of return to work.

Limitations

As best we could, the team tried to synthesize the experience of these states but were limited to summarizing the experiences given the varying quality of data sources. For example, the information in Table 1 is limited to information that was reported publicly, and this information was sometimes inconsistently reported across sources and by date of extraction. Additionally, regarding health disparities, we also note that we have no direct measure of incidence of mortality by minority status of residents. This data gap needs to be filled to form a complete picture of case rates and mortality. In addition, our case reports were hampered by lack of data, for example, on race and ethnicity of cases and deaths in nursing homes, and by poor quality of data, for example, several sources have claimed the case and death data from nursing homes to CDC are inaccurate; furthermore, the CDC data relies on 'occupied beds' as the denominator by which to frame cases and deaths, rather than 'total residents'. State data transparency and reporting varied greatly, preventing analyses across all 12 states using state-provided data.

Conclusion

In an in-depth examination of 12 state responses to the COVID-19 pandemic in nursing homes, no state emerged as a model of care. All states were put in the position of handling the crisis in the nearly complete absence of national efforts to improve the availability of testing or PPE, despite the essential need for more central coordination of supply chains and dissemination. This was not a challenge that should have been left to states to solve, and the case studies reflect this (https://ltccovid.org/reportson-the-impact-of-covid-19-on-long-term-care-in-12-statesof-the-united-states-of-america/). Establishing mandates and guidelines in the absence of resources led to poor implementation of testing, PPE, and separation, and exacerbated challenges with staffing. Our policy recommendations that focus on the state as the decision-maker will not succeed without help from public health agencies at the local, state, and national level, from CMS and HHS, from private insurers, and from prominent health systems in the state. One possible partnership is for each hospital to identify a network of nursing homes that they can partner with for addressing staff shortages and sharing efforts to procure tests and PPE. This would be unique, and yet it is not without precedence, as the Hope Skilled Nursing Facility Collaborative in North Carolina, a group of 25 or more skilled nursing facilities in the Research Triangle area, acted as a resource for each other in how to obtain tests and best practices for administering them. Without such unique partnerships, resources, and assistance, even the most organized state departments of health will be hobbled to respond fully to the ongoing challenges of the pandemic, and will therefore fail to implement effective testing, secure adequate PPE, and implement appropriate separation policies in nursing homes to protect patients and staff. These problems could be compounded with vaccine distribution as one more task is added to facilities workload, so it is imperative that we develop solutions now.

States, policy makers, and researchers need better realtime data to form an accurate picture of the effectiveness of responses in nursing homes and to identify emerging problems. Finally, CMS has published toolkits for state actions to mitigate risk in nursing homes (released November 2020 with responses through October 2020) (Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, 2020). The toolkit was compiled using a diverse stakeholder group including Governor's offices and Governor's COVID Taskforces (diverse state offices, trade organizations, contractors of the QIO program, Area Agencies on Aging, etc.). In addition to the four hallmarks of a risk mitigation strategy that we focus on in this article, the toolkit documents state actions such as disinfection, transportation, transferring, and has added new sections on vaccinations. Importantly, it includes information on organizations by state that are available to help nursing homes. Given the fragmentation of care, knowing who administrators and state policy makers can contact could help improve information flow and coordination of responses.

Federal funding can also enable an effective state-level response but only 4.3% of the CARES act went to longterm care entities despite a heavy burden of disease and death in long-term care; \$4.9 billion went to skilled nursing facilities from the CARES Act, and nearly 44% of that went to the 12 included states in our case study (Table 1). The Act provided PPE, and also enabled states to use these funds in creative ways as state leadership directed. Additional funding will be needed to meet federal mandates for testing and to begin tackling the full long-term care sector – beyond the focus of this report – to the less regulated assisted living industry and home- and community-based services. Federal strike teams are one way to fund and target efforts, although to date they are only focused on CMS-regulated facilities (National Association of Counties, 2020). Strike teams could facilitate achieving better outcomes, especially by focusing on high infection areas and working to prevent deaths among Black, Latinx, and Native American populations.

The state case reports illustrated that some states made marginally better decisions on some, but not all aspects of risk mitigation (testing, PPE, and separation), and yet there is no possible playbook by which states can solve this alone. Some states led with early guidance on testing, PPE, and innovative funding models to distribute tests and minimize turnaround times of results. Others issued guidance on cohorting but gave facilities flexibility on how to achieve it. Other states provided strike teams to distribute tests and PPE, including use of State National Guard troops and State and private funding to increase access to the tests. A few states provided hazard pay and created innovative back-up staffing models to ensure that best practices could be followed. Overall, the results suggest that the states that handle the ongoing pandemic in nursing homes best will be those that find ways to make sure nursing homes have the ongoing resources to follow identified best practices for testing, PPE, and separation, including finding safe ways to relax visitor restrictions sooner rather than later. Assistance and resources from all levels of government, especially the federal level, from private payers, and from health systems will be critical to enable states to meet the challenges in the long-term care sector.

Assistance and resources will also be critical in fostering efficient and fair vaccine distribution to nursing home residents and staff across the states in 2021, even with the vote December 2, 2020, to prioritize nursing home residents and health care workers first, especially in under-resourced and rural states (Huang, 2020). We focused on CMS-certified nursing homes in this report, where identifying and reaching upwards of 1.4 million residents should be possible, albeit a major challenge, given the common denominator is Medicare or Medicaid coverage. Coordinating with state decision makers will be critical for equitable vaccine distribution across all types of residential long-term care facilities voted for first priority distribution – those that are CMS-regulated and those that are not – and across all types of stakeholders who could be affected: residents, staff, family and essential visitors.

Competing Interests

The authors have no competing interests to declare.

References

- Abbott BinaxNOW[™] COVID-19 Ag Card Point of Care SARS-CoV-2 Diagnostic Test. 2020. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.
- Abrams, HR, Loomer, L, Gandhi, A and Grabowski, DC. 2020. 'Characteristics of U.S. Nursing Homes with COVID-19 Cases'. J Am Geriatr Soc. DOI: https://doi. org/10.1111/jgs.16661
- Alcendor, DJ. 2020. 'Racial Disparities-Associated COVID-19 Mortality among Minority Populations in the US'. *Journal of Clinical Medicine*, 9(8): 2442. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3390/jcm9082442
- American Health Care Association and National Center for Assisted Living. 2020. Nursing Homes Request Priority and Funding From Congress in Next COVID Bill to Protect Residents and Caregivers.
- American Health Care Association and National Center for Assisted Living. 2020a. New State By State Breakdown: COVID-19 Testing For Nursing Homes and Assisted Living Communities. Available at: https://www.ahcancal.org/News/news_releases/ Documents/State-Breakdown-COVID-Testing-LTC. pdf (Accessed: August 8, 2020).
- American Health Care Association and National Center for Assisted Living. 2020b. Preparing for Widespread Testing in Long Term Care. Available at: https://www.ahcancal.org/facility_operations/ disaster_planning/Documents/Testing-in-LTC.pdf (Accessed: August 8, 2020).
- American Health Care Association and National Center for Assisted Living. 2020c. Survey shows processing time of COVID tests for long term care residents and staff a major concern. Available at: https://www.ahcancal.org/News/news_releases/ Documents/AHCA-NCAL-Survey-Testing-Results. pdf (Accessed: August 4, 2020).

- Augenblick, N, Kolstad, JT, Obermeyer, Z and Wang, A. 2020. 'Group Testing in a Pandemic: The Role of Frequent Testing, Correlated Risk, and Machine Learning'. National Bureau of Economic Research Working Paper Series, No. 27457. DOI: https://doi. org/10.3386/w27457
- Berklan, JM. 2020. 'Analysis: PPE costs increase over 1,000% during COVID-19 crisis'. *McKnight's Long-Term Care News*, April 9, 2020. Available at: https://www.mcknights.com/news/analysis-ppe-costs-increase-over-1000-during-covid-19-crisis/.
- Brown, D. 2020. 50,000 nursing home workers to receive COVID-19 'Hero' payments. *McKnight's Long-Term Care News*.
- Brown, D and Berger, L. 2020. LTC now has higher federal priority for PPE, testing. *McKnight's Long-Term Care News*. Available at: https://www.mcknights. com/news/ltc-now-has-higher-federal-priority-forppe-testing/ (Accessed: August 8, 2020).
- California Department of Public Health, Agency., H.a.H.S. 2020. Guidance for Decontamination and Reuse of N95 Filtering Facepiece Respirators. (AFL-20-36.3).
- Center for Clinical Standards and Quality/Quality, S. O. G., Services, D.o.H.H. 2020. Nursing Home Reopening Recommendations for State and Local Officials. Center for Medicare & Medicaid Services. May 18, 2020. (QSO-20-30-NH).
- Center for Clinical Standards and Quality/Quality, S. O. G., Services, D.o.H.H. March 4, 2020. Guidance for Infection Control and Prevention of Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) in nursing homes. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (QSO-20-14-NH).
- Center for Clinical Standards and Quality/Quality, S. O. G., Services, D.o.H.H. March 13, 2020. Guidance for Infection Control and Prevention of Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) in Nursing Homes (REVISED). Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (QSO-20-14-NH-REVISED).
- Centers for Disease Control. 2020. Severe Outcomes Among Patients with Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) — United States, February 12–March 16, 2020. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 2020. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/ volumes/69/wr/mm6912e2.htm#F1_down (Accessed: March 21, 2020). DOI: https://doi. org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6912e2
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. 2020a. National Healthcare Safety Network: COVID-19 Module. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/nhsn/ltc/ COVID19/index.html.
- **Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.** 2020b. *Optimizing Supply of PPE and Other Equipment during Shortages.* Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/ coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/ppe-strategy/index. html (Accessed: August 8, 2020).
- **Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.** 2020c. Preparing for COVID-19: Long-term Care Facilities, Nursing Homes.

- **Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.** 2020d. *Responding to Coronavirus (COVID-19) in Nursing Homes: Considerations for the Public Health Response to COVID-19 in Nursing Homes.* Healthcare Workers. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/ coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/nursing-homesresponding.html (Accessed: August 8, 2020).
- **Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.** 2020e. *Testing Guidelines for Nursing Homes: Interim SARS-CoV-2 Testing Guidelines for Nursing Home Residents and Healthcare Personnel.* Available at: https:// www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/nursinghomes-testing.html.
- **Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.** 2021. Risk for COVID-19 Infection, Hospitalization, and Death By Race/Ethnicity. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.
- **Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.** Updated December 10, 2020. *Considerations for Use of SARS-CoV-2 Antigen Testing in Nursing Homes.*
- **Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, Services.**, **D.o.H.H.** 2020. Toolkit on State Actions to Mitigate COVID-19 Prevalence in Nursing Homes. July 2020 Version 6.
- Chatterjee, P, Kelly, S, Qi, M and Werner, RM. 2020. 'Characteristics and Quality of US Nursing Homes Reporting Cases of Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19)'. *JAMA Network Open*, 3(7): e2016930– e2016930. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1001/ jamanetworkopen.2020.16930
- Coe, NB and Van Houtven, CH. 2020. 'Living Arrangements of Older Adults and COVID-19 Risk: It Is Not Just Nursing Homes'. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, 68(7): 1398–1399. DOI: https:// doi.org/10.1111/jgs.16529
- Commonwealth of Massachusetts Executive Office of Health and Human Services. March 27, 2020. COVID-19 Dedicated Nursing Facility Letter. Available at: https://www.mass.gov/doc/ covid-19-dedicated-nursing-facility-letter/download.
- 'Coronavirus In Minnesota: State Confirms 1st Presumptive Case Of COVID-19'. *CBS Minnesota*, March 6, 2020. Available at: https:// minnesota.cbslocal.com/2020/03/06/ coronavirus-minnesota-first-case-covid19/.
- 'COVID-19 Nursing Home Dataset'. June 25, 2020. Available at: https://data.cms.gov/Special-Programs-Initiatives-COVID-19-Nursing-Home/COVID-19-Nursing-Home-Dataset/s2uc-8wxp (Accessed: December 11, 2020).
- Dawson, WD, Boucher, NA, Stone, R and Van Houtven C. 2021. COVID-19: The Time for Collaboration Between Long-Term Services and Supports, Health Care Systems, and Public Health Is Now. *Milbank Q*, 99(2): 565–594. DOI: https://doi. org/10.1111/1468-0009.12500
- Denny, TN, Andrews, L, Bonsignori, M, Cavanaugh, K, Datto, MB, Deckard, A, DeMarco, CT, DeNaeyer, N, Epling, CA, Gurley, T, Haase, SB, Hallberg, C, Harer, J, Kneifel, CL, Lee, MJ, Louzao, R, Moody, MA, Moore, Z, Polage, CR, Puglin,

J, Spotts, PH, Vaughn, JA and Wolfe, CR. 2020. 'Implementation of a Pooled Surveillance Testing Program for Asymptomatic SARS-CoV-2 Infections on a College Campus – Duke University, Durham, North Carolina, August 2–October 11, 2020.' *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep*, 69: 1743–1747. DOI: https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6946e1

- Director Center for Clinical Standards and Quality/ Survey & Certification Group, Services, D.o.H.H. August 26, 2020. Interim Final Rule (IFC), CMS-3401-IFC, Additional Policy and Regulatory Revisions in Response to the COVID-19 Public Health Emergency related to Long-Term Care (LTC) Facility Testing Requirements and Revised COVID-19 Focused Survey Tool. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (QSO-20-38-NH).
- Egede, LE and Walker, RJ. 2020. 'Structural Racism, Social Risk Factors, and Covid-19 – A Dangerous Convergence for Black Americans'. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 383(12): e77. DOI: https://doi. org/10.1056/NEJMp2023616
- Ford, T, Reber, S and Reeves, RV. 2020. *Race gaps in COVID-19 deaths are even bigger than they appear.* Middle Class Memos: Brookings. Available at: https://www. brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2020/06/16/racegaps-in-covid-19-deaths-are-even-bigger-than-theyappear/ (Accessed: August 4, 2020).
- **Gorges, RJ** and **Konetzka, RT.** 'Staffing Levels and COVID-19 Cases and Outbreaks in US Nursing Homes'. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*.
- Grabowski, D. June 11, 2020. *The Devastating Impact of Coronavirus Impact in America's Nursing Homes.* Washington, DC: U.S. House of Representatives Select Subcommittee on the Coronavirus Crisis Testimony.
- **Grabowski, D, Konetzka, R** and **Mor, V.** June 25, 2020. 'We can't protect nursing homes from covid-19 without protecting everyone'. *The Washington Post.* Available at: https://www.washingtonpost.com/ opinions/2020/06/25/we-cant-protect-nursinghomes-covid-19-without-protecting-everyone/.
- **Graham, J.** 2020. States Allow In-Person Nursing Home Visits as Families Charge Residents Die 'Of Broken Hearts'. *Kaiser Health News*.
- Gross, EL. 2020. Pritzker Says The Trump Administration Forced States To Compete For PPE In A 'Sick Hunger Games': Forbes. Available at: https:// www.forbes.com/sites/elanagross/2020/07/09/ pritzker-says-the-trump-administration-forcedstates-to-compete-for-ppe-in-a-sick-hungergames/#1ad1a1757fa0 (Accessed: August 8, 2020).
- Hardison, E. 2020. 'New Pa. guidelines allow for families, others to provide in-person care at nursing homes'. *Pennsylvania Capital-Star*, September 3, 2020. Available at: https://www.penncapital-star.com/ covid-19/new-pa-guidelines-allow-for-families-others-to-provide-in-person-care-at-nursing-homes/.
- Harrington, C, Ross, L, Chapman, S, Halifax, E, Spurlock, B and Bakerjian, D. 2020. 'Nurse Staffing and Coronavirus Infections in California Nursing Homes'. *Policy, Politics, & Nursing Practice*, 21(3): 174–186. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1177/1527154420938707

- Harris-Kojetin, L, Sengupta, M, Lendon, JP, Rome, V, Valverde, R and Caffrey, C, Statistics., N.C.f.H. 2019. Long-term Care Providers and Services Users in the United States, 2015–2016.
- Harris-Kojetin, L, Sengupta, M, Park-Lee, E and Valverde, R. 2013. 'Long-Term Care Services in the United States: 2013 Overview'. *Vital Health Stat 3*, 37: 1–107.
- Health, MDo. 2020. *COVID-19 Toolkit Information for Long-Term Care Facilities*. Available at: https://www. health.state.mn.us/diseases/coronavirus/hcp/ltctoolkit.pdf.
- Healy, J and Kovaleski, SF. 2020. 'The Coronavirus's Rampage Through a Suburban Nursing Home'. *The New York Times*, March 21, 2020. Available at: https:// www.nytimes.com/2020/03/21/us/coronavirusnursing-home-kirkland-life-care.html.
- Hirdes, JP, Declercq, A, Finne-Soveri, H, Fries, BE, Geffen, L, Heckman, G, Lum, T, Meehan, B, Millar, N and Morris, JN. 2020. *The Long-term Care Pandemic: International Perspectives on COVID-19 and the Future of Nursing Homes*. Balsillie School of International Affairs. Available at: https://www. balsillieschool.ca/the-long-term-care-pandemicinternational-perspectives-on-covid-19-and-thefuture-of-nursing-homes/. DOI: https://doi.org/10. 51644/BAP24
- Huang, P. 2020. 'Health Care Workers, Nursing Home Residents To Be Prioritized For COVID-19 Vaccine'. *National Public Radio*, December 1, 2020. Available at: https://www.npr.org/sections/ health-shots/2020/12/01/940700204/shouldnursing-home-residents-be-prioritized-for-gettingthe-covid-19-vaccine.
- Huff, HV and Singh, A. 2020. 'Asymptomatic Transmission During the Coronavirus Disease 2019 Pandemic and Implications for Public Health Strategies'. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*. DOI: https://doi. org/10.1093/cid/ciaa654
- International Long-Term Care Policy Network. 2020. *LTC Responses to COVID-19.* Available at: https://ltc-covid.org/.
- Jacobs, A. 2020. 'FEMA Sends Faulty Protective Gear to Nursing Homes Battling Virus'. *The New York Times*, July 28, 2020. Available at: https://www.nytimes. com/2020/07/24/health/coronavirus-nursinghomes-PPE.html (Accessed: August 8, 2020).
- 'Johns Hopkins University COVID-19 Tracking Map'. 2020. (Accessed).
- Konetzka, R. United States Senate Special Committee on Aging. May 21, 2020. *Caring for Seniors amid the COVID-19 Crisis*.
- **Leading Age.** 2020. The New Paid Sick Leave and FMLA leave in the Families First Response Act (FFCRA) Leading Age.
- LeadingAge New York. 2020. *May 12th COVID-19 Update*. Available at: https://www.leadingageny.org/topics/ coronavirus/leadingage-ny-resources/may-12th-COVID-19-update/ (Accessed: August 8, 2020).
- Li, Y, Cen, X, Cai, X and Temkin-Greener, H. 2020. 'Racial and Ethnic Disparities in COVID-19 Infections and Deaths Across U.S. Nursing Homes'. *Journal of the*

American Geriatrics Society, 68(11): 2454–2461. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1111/jgs.16847

- McGarry, BE, SteelFisher, GK, Grabowski, DC and Barnett, ML. 2020. 'COVID-19 Test Result Turnaround Time for Residents and Staff in US Nursing Homes'. *JAMA Internal Medicine*. DOI: https://doi. org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2020.7330
- Michigan Department of Health & Human Services. 2020. Infection Prevention Response and Assessment Team (IPRAT). Available at: https://www.michigan. gov/mdhhs/0,5885,7-339-71550_5104_55205_55 207-528363--,00.html (Accessed: June 27, 2020).
- Montez, JK, Beckfield, J, Cooney, JK, Grumbach, JM, Hayward, MD, Koytak, HZ, Woolf, SH and Zajacova, A. 2020. 'US State Policies, Politics, and Life Expectancy'. *The Milbank Quarterly*, 98(3): 668–699. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-0009.12469
- Musumeci, M, Dolan, R and Guth, M. 2020. State Actions to Sustain Medicaid Long-Term Services and Supports During COVID-19. Washington, DC: Kaiser Family Foundation.
- National Association of Counties. 2020. NACo Legislative Summary of the Senate COVID Relief Pacakge: The Health, Economic Assistance, Liability Protections & Schools (HEALS) Act. Available at: https://www.naco.org/covid19/federal-advocacy/ heals-act.
- North Carolina Area Health Education Centers Program. 2020. COVID-19 Workforce Surge Planning Playbook for Patients Requiring Critical or ICU Care. Available at: https://public.3.basecamp. com/p/VqJjFCxoQMqHAwMcgEr6Qt4f https:// asprtracie.hhs.gov/MasterSearch?qt=workforce+sur ge+playbook&limit=20&page=1&CurTab=0.
- **Ouslander, JG** and **Grabowski, DC.** 'COVID-19 in Nursing Homes: Calming the Perfect Storm'. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society.*
- Panchadsaram, R, Davis, N, Wikelius, K, Shahpar, C, Cobb, L, Wosinska, M, Anderson, D, Brown, LM, Hunt, D, Goligorsky, D, Sheehan, P, MacPherson, S and Wolfgang, B. 2020. COVID Exit Strategy. Available at: https://www.covidexitstrategy.org/ (Accessed: December 11, 2020).
- Prevention, C. f. D. C. a. Updated Dec. 5, 2020. Interim Guidance for Antigen Testing for SARS-CoV-2.
- **Ralph, P.** 2020. 'Pennsylvania taking inventory of PPE statewide, Wolf administration prepared to redistribute as needed'. *Philly Voice*, April 8, 2020. Available at: https://www.phillyvoice.com/pennsylvania-redistribute-ppe-health-care-facilities-tomwolf-coronavirus-covid-19/.
- Rau, J. 2017. 'Why Huge Quality Gaps Among Nursing Homes Are Likely To Grow If Medicaid Is Cut'. *National Public Radio*, September 28, 2017. Available at: https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/ 2017/09/28/554030740/why-huge-quality-gapsamong-nursing-homes-are-likely-to-grow-if-medicaid-is-cut.
- Rau, J. July 13, 2018. "Like A Ghost Town': Erratic Nursing Home Staffing Revealed Through New Records'. Available at: https://khn.org/news/

like-a-ghost-town-erratic-nursing-home-staffing-revealed-through-new-records/.

- Rau, J. 2020. 'Nursing Homes Run Short Of COVID-19 Protective Gear As Federal Response Falters'. June 11, 2020. Available at: https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2020/06/11/875335588/ nursing-homes-run-short-of-COVID-19-protectivegear-as-federal-response-falters (Accessed: August 8, 2020).
- Salcher-Konrad, M, Jhass, A, Naci, H, Tan, M, El-Tawil, Y and Comas-Herrera, A. 2020. 'COVID-19 related mortality and spread of disease in long-term care: A living systematic review of emerging evidence'. *medRxiv*. DOI: https://doi. org/10.1101/2020.06.09.20125237
- Silcox, C, Anderson, D, Zavodszky, A, Borre, E, Dentzer, S, Aspinall, MG and McClellan, M. 2020. A National Decision Point: Effective Testing and Screening for Covid-19. Duke Margolis Center for Health Policy. Available at: https://www.rockefellerfoundation. org/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/A-National-Decision-Point-Effective-Testing-Screening-for-Covid-19-Full-Report.pdf.
- Simard, J and Volicer, L. 2020. 'Loneliness and Isolation in Long-term Care and the COVID-19 Pandemic'. *Journal of the American Medical Directors Association*, 21(7): 966–967. DOI: https://doi. org/10.1016/j.jamda.2020.05.006
- **Soergel, A.** 2020. Track the Status of Nursing Home Visits in Your State. AARP.
- South Carolina Department of Health and Environmental Control. 2020. *Guidelines for Outdoor and Indoor Visitation.* South Carolina Department of Health and Environmental Control.
- **Spanko, A.** 2020. Everyone is Right About What's Wrong with American Nursing Homes. *Skilled Nursing News*.
- **Spanko, A.** 2020. CMS Finalizes Proposed Cuts to Medicare Part B Therapy Services for 2021. Expands Telehealth Coverage. *Skilled Nursing News*.
- Stall, N. 2020. In: @NathanStall (ed.) Our @RyersonNIA guidance also describe some of the "must haves", particularly as it relates to access to #LTC homes during the pandemic: https://static1.squarespace.com/ static/5c2fa7b03917eed9b5a436d8/t/5f0f2678f2 05304ab1e695be/1594828410565/%27NIA+LTC+ Visitor+Guidance+Document.pdf_Most importantly, "visitor" policies must differentiate between "family caregivers" and "general visitors". Twitter.
- State of Florida Department of Elder Affairs. 2020. State of Florida's "Project: VITAL" Will Connect Florida Seniors to Their Families Through Virtual Technology to Help Mitigate the Effects of Social Isolation, Affairs., D.o.E. April 8, 2020.
- **State of Oregon.** 2020. Governor Brown Announces Rapid Distribution of PPE to Long-Term Care Facilities by Oregon National Guard. April 20, 2020. State of Oregon Newsroom.

- The New York Times. 2020. More Than 40% of U.S. Coronavirus Deaths Are Linked To Nursing Homes. *The New York Times*. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/us/coronavirus-nursing-homes.html (Accessed: December 4, 2020).
- Thomas, K. 2020. 'Testing Nursing Home Workers Can Help Stop Coronavirus. But Who Should Pay?'. *New York Times*, June 9, 2020. Available at: https://www. nytimes.com/2020/06/09/health/testing-coronavirus-nursing-homes-workers.html.
- **Treisman, R.** 2020. 'Midwest: Coronavirus-Related Restrictions By State'. *National Publc Radio* (August 5, 2020 edn).
- U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, Labor, D.o. 2017. May 2017 National Industry-Specific Occupational Employment and Wage Estimates: NAICS 623100 – Nursing Care Facilities (Skilled Nursing Facilities).
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. 2020. Trump Administration Announces Initiative for More and Faster COVID-19 Testing in Nursing Homes Services., D.o.H.H. July 14, 2020.
- **U.S. Department of the Treasury.** 2020. *Coronavirus Relief Fund Guidance for State, Territorial, Local, and Tribal Governments, Treasury, D.o.t.* Department of the Treasury.
- Van Houtven, CH, Boucher, NA and Dawson, WD. April 24, 2020. Impact of the COVID-19 Outbreak on Long-Term Care in the United States. *International Long Term Care Policy Network*. Available at: https://ltc-covid.org/2020/04/24/impact-of-the-covid-19-outbreak-on-long-term-care-in-the-united-states/.
- Van Houtven, CH and Dawson, WD. 2020. Medicare and Home Health: Taking Stock in the COVID-19 Era. *The Commonwealth Fund*.
- Van Houtven, CH, DePasquale, N and Coe, NB. 2020. 'Essential Long-Term Care Workers Commonly Hold Second Jobs and Double- or Triple-Duty Caregiving Roles'. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, 68(8): 1657–1660. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1111/jgs.16509
- Weisman, R, Andersen, T and Murphy, S. 2020. 'State officials backpedal on plan to move nursing home residents amid pandemic'. *The Boston Globe*. Available at: https://www.bostonglobe.com/2020/04/13/ metro/state-officials-backpedal-plan-move-nursinghome-residents-amid-pandemic/.
- Werner, R and Van Houtven, CH. 2020. *I*n The Time Of Covid-19, We Should Move High-Intensity Postacute Care Home. *Health Affairs Blog*, April 22, 2020.
- White, EM, Kosar, CM, Feifer, RA, Blackman, C, Gravenstein, S, Ouslander, J and Mor, V. 'Variation in SARS-CoV-2 Prevalence in US Skilled Nursing Facilities'. Journal of the American Geriatrics Society.
- World Health Organization. 2020. Preventing and managing COVID-19 across long-term care services: Policy brief, 24 July 2020. Available at: https://www.who. int/publications/i/item/WHO-2019-nCoV-Policy_ Brief-Long-term_Care-2020.1.

How to cite this article: Van Houtven, C, Miller, K, Gorges, R, Campbell, H, Dawson, W, McHugh, J, McGarry, B, Gilmartin, R, Boucher, N, Kaufman, B, Chisholm, L, Beltran, S, Fashaw, S, Wang, X, Reneau, O, Chun, A, Jacobs, J, Abrahamson, K, Unroe, K, Bishop, C, Arling, G, Kelly, S, Werner, RM, Konetzka, RT and Norton, EC. 2021. State Policy Responses to COVID-19 in Nursing Homes. *Journal of Long-Term Care*, (2021), pp. 264–282. DOI: https://doi.org/10.31389/jltc.81

Submitted: 29 January 2021 Accepted: 09 July 2021 Published: 20 September 2021

Copyright: © 2021 The Author(s). This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs 3.0 Unported International License (CC BY-NC-ND 3.0), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. See http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/3.0/.



Journal of Long-Term Care is a peer-reviewed open access journal published by LSE Press.

